 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

September 12, 2019
Call to Order

Chairman Larry Miskel called the Sept. 12, 2019, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:35 p.m. 

Welcome
Chairman Miskel welcomed everyone to the meeting and introductions were made around the room. Sympathy cards were passed around for the following: Jodie Branson, MRPC Accountant who lost her husband; Laurel Boisonault, former MRPC board member who lost her husband; and a card for the family of Danny Brown, MRPC board member who passed away unexpectedly today.
Bonnie Prigge introduced Anita Ahl, who has joined the fiscal team as an accountant.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:

a.
Minutes – Aug. 8, 2019

b.
Local Review

None for review

 c. Statewide Grant Applications



None for review


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 

grant reviews weekly. Staff will share reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.   Contracts

· State Technical College



Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a technical assistant contract for grant administration for an EDA grant for Utility Tech Center, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents should the grant be funded.

· City of Pacific



Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a technical assistant contract for preparation of a CDBG-DR application for a flood buyout and administration of the grant, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents should the grant be funded.

· Missouri Foundation for Health




Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to submit an application to Missouri Foundation for Health (MFH) for funds to conduct outreach and education activities that encourage participation in the 2020 Census and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents should the application be approved.
· Department of Economic Development



Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to submit an application to the Department of Economic Development’s Missouri Military Reinvestment Grant program for funds to support community-based activities that assist military communities in supporting and sustaining their installations, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents should the grant be funded.
Luge Hardman made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted additions; Steve Vogt seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation:  De’An Bass, FEMA Integration Team (FIT) Lead – Missouri FEMA Region VII | National Preparedness Division and Jessica Catron, State Disaster Recovery Coordinator, Department of Public Safety, State of Missouri Emergency Management Agency
De’An Bass and Jessica Catron discussed disaster resiliency planning in Missouri and local communities.

Ms. Bass stated that becoming more resilient is necessary when disaster strikes and explained that resilience is the ability to: adapt, thrive, withstand and rapidly recover from accidents/incidents, threats, emergencies and natural disasters.
She explained that there is a disaster management cycle, which consists of preparation, response, recovery and mitigation. This is followed by the four recovery phases of preparedness, short-term, intermediate and long-term recovery efforts.
Ms. Catron, who works with CDBG-DR for disaster, addressed the Missouri Disaster Recovery Framework. She noted that the framework is a scalable, flexible and adaptable coordination structure with the whole community having roles and responsibilities. It consists of data sharing and analysis, sector-specific annexes as well as guides and tools.

Ms. Bass spoke about the guiding principles of the National Disaster Recovery Framework.

· Disaster as opportunities (leadership and local primacy)
· Locally driven (partnerships and inclusiveness)
· Whole community inclusion and coordination (unity of effort)
· Risk-based, data driven decision making (who’s been impacted so it can be determined how to prescribe resources to the greatest need)

· Pre-disaster recovery planning (strategic decision planning)
· Resiliency and sustainability

· Individual and family empowerment

· Psychological and emotional recovery

Ms. Bass addressed the organized communication and coordination structure. At the top are the State and Federal Disaster Recovery Coordinators followed by State Recovery Partner Network and National Recovery Support Functions. After that are the regional, state and national organizations and existing networks. At the bottom is where the communities and local disaster recovery managers are found. Challenges, needs and requests go up the channel with information, funding and other resources being funneled down. 

Ms. Bass addressed the expertise needed for resilient recovery and broke it down into six categories: economic, health and social services, housing, infrastructure, natural and cultural resources and planning and capacity building.

Ms. Catron explained that the benefits of pre-disaster community planning included: 

· A better understanding of vulnerabilities

· Informed strategic decisions

· Expedited resilient recovery

· Effective recovery coordination

· Foundation for allocating resources

· Benchmarks to measure progress 

· Whole community buy-in
Ms. Bass and Ms. Catron closed out their presentation by informing the board that tools to assist communities with resiliency planning may be found at www.recovery.mo.gov.
Legislative Guests

Taylor Gibbs with Congressman Blaine Leutkemeyer’s office reported that disaster recovery has been the main focus over the summer and that the congressman has been working a lot with the Corps of Engineers. Other topics on the congressman’s radar included the Water Resources Development Act (WRDA) and the Canadian-Mexican trade deal. He also noted that appropriations would be coming up this fall.
Mr. Gibbs concluded his report stating that finding solutions for disasters and flooding are concerns of the congressman.
Jan Haviland asked Mr. Gibbs why businesses with less than 30 employees were being asked to register. She noted that most of the information being asked is already available and wondered by add to the workload of these smaller employers. Mr. Gibbs stated he would check into the issue and get back with her.

Bonnie Prigge stated she was interested in the transportation bill and asked if there was going to be a government shutdown. Mr. Gibbs replied that he hadn’t received an updates as congress has been on break.

External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles
Chairman Darrell Skiles reported on External Relations activities as follows:
Staff provided the committee with an update on the annual dinner. Chairman Skiles informed the board that items are being sought for the silent auction and as door prizes.  
The committee discussed the vacancy for the MRPC board representative on the MRCF board. Staff submitted Ray Walden as a candidate to fill this position. Chairman Skiles recommended that the board approve Ray Walden as MRPC’s representative on the MRCF board; Steve Vogt seconded. The motion carried.
Chairman Skiles reported that the committee had a great discussion on the state legislative issues that were submitted by the board. The committee made several suggestions which will be incorporated into the next version which will go out for prioritization.
A report was provided by staff on state and/or federal legislative issues that occurred since the last board meeting. 
Due to the in-depth discussion of state legislative issues, the committee tabled a presentation on the MRPC website and social media.

Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman
Chairman Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending Aug. 31, 2019. 
Chairman Vogt made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending Aug. 31, 2019; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.
MRPC Fiscal Officer Linda Loughridge indicated copies of the budget were available and they would be emailed out to the board.

The committee elected to retain the current chairman and vice chairman.
The committee reviewed the list of state legislative issues that were submitted and made one addition.

Planning Committee: T.R. Dudley
Chairman T.R. Dudley reported on planning activities as follows:
The committee elected to retain the current chairman and vice chairman. Staff discussed resiliency planning efforts and opportunities within the Meramec Region. Highlighted planning efforts  by Anne Freand included Hazard Mitigation Plans, Homeland Security’s THIRA and flood detour studies. She added that there were some flood buyout grants available in Hermann and Phelps County.

Kelly Sink-Blair reviewed existing flood buyout grants, CDBG disaster funds and discussed potential grant opportunities. Some of those opportunities include grants through:
· Department of Economic Development (DED) – MRPC is applying for a $10,000 grant.

· FEMA –Funding is available for areas with frequent flooding for things such as safe rooms and low water bridges

· Economic Development Association (EDA) – Counties can bundle all low water bridges together when applying for funding through this EDA grant.

Ms. Sink-Blair noted that there may be the potential to partner with MoDOT to address the flooding issue on I-44 at Jerome. The project would require a 20% match.
Housing Advisory Board: Randy Verkamp, chairman
No report was given.
Transportation Advisory Committee: Ray Walden, chairman
No report was given.

Environmental: 
The board was provided with a handout, covering environmental updates as well as updates on Meramec Regional Emergency Planning and Homeland Security Oversight Committee activities. 
Tammy Snodgrass reminded the board that award nominations for Outstanding Contributions in Solid Waste Management are due Sept. 25. She also reported that the grant review committee would be reviewing grants on Sept. 17, with the executive board finalizing the grants at its Oct. 1 meeting.
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee: 
Updates were included on the environmental handout that was provided.
Ms. Snodgrass reported that she was in the process of preparing the annual report. She noted MREPC’s next meeting would be Oct. 31 when the committee will review the training surveys.
Business Loans: Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer
Linda Loughridge reported that the MRPC loan staff has been very busy. There are currently three SBA loans in process that total almost $2 million. There is also one IRP project and one RLF project in process.
A handout was provided showing the status and balance of loans in SBA, RLF and IRP. It was noted that the SBA 504 program has some great rates right now.

Workforce Development: T.R. Dudley
T.R. Dudley provided an update on workforce development activities.
Mr. Dudley reported that the organization is still in the midst of changes but they now have a plan for moving forward. A search is being conducted for a new executive director.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation: Vic Stratman
Vic Stratman provided an update on MCEC activities as follows:

Samantha Maddison and Mark Perkins updated the committee on safe RX storage products and felon friendly job fairs. They also provided an update on the AmeriSource grant.

The committee reviewed and approved the financials through June 30, 2019 and month ending Aug. 31, 2019.
Meramec Region Community Foundation (MRCF): 
Bonnie Prigge reported that the annual meeting was held on Aug. 29, 2019. Judy Cantoni with CFO was in attendance and spoke on how to work within the community to generate gifts. 
Also in attendance was John Gulick who reported that he has been working with superintendents in Chamois, Fatima and Linn to establish foundation scholarships.
Chairman Report: 
Chairman Miskel thanked Steve Vogt, vice chairman, for conducting the meeting last month.
He urged all board members to give the state priorities list some serious thought and asked them to take the time and review it.  The chairman reminded them that these issues are what will be delivered to the state legislators.
Director Report: 
Bonnie Prigge informed the board that MRPC has a car for sale and bids are due Sept.18. A flyer with information on the car was shared with the board. She also mentioned the Volkswagen Trust Fund Workshop that will be held Sept. 19 at the MRPC office.
Ms. Prigge also thanked those cities and counties who have paid their dues as well as thanking those who upgraded. 

Board members were reminded that the Oct. 10 meeting would be an abbreviated meeting. The schedule for that night will be:


3:00 p.m. – TAC sub-committee

4:00 p.m. – TAC


6:00 p.m. – MRPC meeting - no committee meetings or dinner but a quorum is needed
For the November MRPC meeting, Ms. Prigge reported that Rob Dixon with the Department of Economic Development will be the presenter.

Ms. Prigge informed the board that she would be reaching out to the counties within the next week or so to begin scheduling the annual transportation needs meetings. She encouraged the counties to invite their cities, TAC members and other interested individuals to these meetings.

Ms. Prigge stated that annual dinner invitations will be going out next week and Lieutenant Governor Mike Kehoe will speak at the dinner.

Ms. Prigge reported that MRPC will be hosting a VISTA volunteer as part of a three year project.
This VISTA volunteer will be working on EDA VISTA coordination about 20 percent of the time, and the remaining time will be devoted to MRPC work, mostly in the planning department. The VISTA program will pay salary for this person. MRPC is responsible for providing an office and office supplies and cover travel. The EDA offered a technical assistance grant to assist with some of the costs and the executive board was contacted and gave its approval. The volunteer is expected to be in-house in January.

Other items highlighted by Ms. Prigge included the requests on the additions to consent agenda to submit applications to the Missouri Foundation of Health (MFH) and the Department of Economic Development (DED). If approved, the MFH application would provide funds to conduct outreach and education activities that encourage participation in the 2020 Census. Efforts would focus on those hard to count individuals (elderly, non-white, non-English speaking) and on areas typically having low responses. In 2010, low responses were received from those in the eastern half of Pulaski and Dent counties, a large part of Washington County and part of the city of Rolla. If approved, the application to the DED’s Missouri Military Reinvestment Grant program would provide funds to support community-based activities that assist military communities in supporting and sustaining their installations. The DED grant is the result of legislative work of Representative Steve Lynch.
Ms. Prigge noted that the planning committee discussed a planning grant that CDBG is making available through disaster funding for regional planning commissions. Permission is being sought from the full board for approval to submit an application for this grant. T. R. Dudley made a motion to approve submission; Steve Vogt seconded. The motion carried.

Ms. Prigge summarized the recent EDA Conference that she and Ms. Snodgrass recently attended in Denver. She reported that it was a good conference with a lot of good ideas and suggestions.

The issue of applications for marijuana distributors in Missouri was briefly discussed, and Ms. Prigge indicated she could share the list she received today if anyone was interested. Luge Hardman mentioned that Missouri was the only state to deal with the distribution issue constitutionally. The other 32 states addressed the issue with state statutes.
Ms. Prigge concluded her report by informing the board that she would be attending a MACOG Professional Development seminar in Hannibal the first week in October.

Adjourn
Vic Stratman made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:58 p.m.; Randy Verkamp seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Larry Miskel, chairman
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